TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 20TH, 2012 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, December 20th, 2012 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on those families suffering in Newtown, that they heal in time, and that this never happens again.


Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present


Attorney William Bogle, Jr. was also in attendance.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

AnnaMieke Hollowood, Salt Point, read a letter regarding the naming of the Rec. Park Driveway as Jim Elvin’s Way but her comments were deemed inappropriate and was asked to stop.

Gary Marone, Rt. 82, spoke of his opposition to the Darling Gravel mine expansion and requested that the Board pass a moratorium.

Jean Shaner, Trestle Lane, asked the Board how they would vote if the mine affected them.

Robert Butts, also spoke of the proposed gravel mine expansion application and asked that a balance be reached.

Duffy Layton, Stanford Sand & Gravel, presented a letter to the Town Attorney regarding his mine expansion of years ago, adding that the Town can only regulate through zoning laws.

Gerry Fernandez, Rt. 82, also addressed the Darling mine expansion - driveway activities, clearing of trees, broken light posts, noise – and that the Board should take decisive action.

Ron Shaner, Trestle Lane, spoke of the noise that mine causes and that the Board should address this matter.

Mike Scovan, Trestle Lane, also spoke of the noise and dust issues.

Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road, read the resignation letter from former Bookkeeper Bonnie Hall.

Mike Shafer, Decker Road, spoke of his concern about outsourcing the payroll vote from the workshop meeting.

Peggy Busby, Trestle Lane, spoke of the gravel mine’s trees as no longer concealing the mine.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, agreed with Mr. Shafer about the voting at workshop meetings and that the public cannot see what’s happening.  He added comments regarding a flyer that had been sent from Councilmen D’Agostino and Dewhirst.

Henry Boehringer, Thompsen Lane, spoke of the Town’s large fund balances and that the surplus should be applied to residents’ tax bills which could help them pay fuel oil bills, etc. 

Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, defended the Board’s 2013 budget.

Joseph McCrain, Trestle Lane, was concerned about the impact that the proposed mine expansion would have on the Wappingers Creek, adding that younger residents’ views should be heard more often.

Nancy Krysak, Hobbs Lane, addressed the Board over the need for transportation / bus service in the Town with many residents getting older.

A letter from Karen Mosher was read by Councilman Dewhirst regarding the Darling mine: she had visited the site and had many question cleared up.  She also requested that her letter be made part of the Minutes of this meeting.

Duffy Layton – stated that MSHA closely monitors and records mining actions.

David Albenda, Halas Way, submitted additional signatures regarding the ATV issue and asked that the Town Clerk read his brief statement.

Gary Marone – stated that the ATV issue was asking for 500’ from a property line but the mine was 25 feet.

Mel Eiger – suggested that ATV riders ride at mines.
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COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: With County Legislator Dave Sherman in attendance, the Board gave him the floor for his report on County matters before the Legislature.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Dewhirst reported that the Zoning Board of Appeals addressed two variance requests.

Councilmen D’Agostino and Norton had no reports from their respective boards as they did not have meetings.

Councilwoman Shafer was unable to attend the Planning Board meeting but reported that the Fire Company had a full complement of volunteers with the addition of two new EMTs.  Dennis Buchal and Bob Stramm were again appointed as Chief and Assistant Chief, and that Peter Lyon was voted in a new commissioner.  In November, they had responded to 11 fires, 2 motor vehicles accidents and 15 ambulance calls.  They would also have their Reorganizational meeting on January 10th.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern stated that she had appointed a new bookkeeper, Sonia Barrenger and that the Holiday of Lights Parade and party was a huge success.

MOTION TO ACCEPT AGENDA: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to have the following changes made to the agenda: Under OLD BUSINESS - 1. Bookkeeper Resignation; 2. Bookkeeper position; 3. Darling Mine Expansion; 4. Stanford Sand & Gravel application; 5. Insurance; 6. Bangall parking; 7A. Deputy Town Clerk position; 7B. N.E. transportation project / bus service; 7C. RFP for consultant for Master Plan SEQR.  Councilwoman Shafer asked to have ‘Jacob’s property land donation’ be removed from the agenda.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Supervisor Stern suggested by motion that the Town’s insurance agent address the Board at this point rather than waiting for “New Business,’ seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

NEW BUSINESS:

1. NYMIR INSURANCE RENEWAL: Paul Zerbato from the Dedrick Agency and Susan O’Rourke, NYMIR’s Director of Marketing spoke of the Town’s insurance policy renewal and of the advantages of NYMIR’s insurance plans.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to approve the annual policy renewal with NYMIR.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

OLD BUSINESS:

1. BOOKKEEPER RESIGNATION: After discussion, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to accept the resignation of Bookkeeper Bonnie Hall.  Further discussion followed with Johanna Shafer requesting that an amendment be made to the motion, to “acknowledge the resignation of the bookkeeper.”  The amendment was accepted and a roll call vote was held as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried. 

2. BOOKKEEPER POSITION: The following resolution was offered by Councilman Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, as follows:

RESOLUTION #54 OF 2012

A RESOLUTION TO ABOLISH THE POSITION OF BOOKKEEPER AND CONFIDENTIAL SECRETARY TO THE SUPERVISOR UNDER SECTION 29 (15) OF NEW YORK TOWN LAW

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford currently employs a Bookkeeper who is appointed by the Supervisor of the Town of Stanford, pursuant to the creation of the position of Bookkeeper pursuant to N. Y. Town Law Section 29 (15), and


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has determined that it no longer desires the position of Bookkeeper or Confidential Secretary, positions that may be created or abolished by the Town Board under Section 29 (15) of New York Town 
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Law Section 34, who would have financial duties of the Town to audit, allow or reject accounts, charges, demands or claims against the Town, and examine, audit and certify accounts and receipts of the Town Officers, as set forth in N.Y. Law Section 34, and


WHEREAS, THE Town Board also seeks to appoint a Comptroller, the position to be created by the Town Board, to be the accounting officer of the Town, pursuant to Town Law Section 124, and


WHEREAS, the Town does not require, and does not have the financial resources to have a Comptroller plus a bookkeeper and/or confidential secretary to the Supervisor, the latter two positions which may be created or abolished by the Town Board pursuant to Section 29 (15) of N.Y. Town Law, and as such, the Town Board seeks to abolish the positions of bookkeeper and confidential secretary to the Supervisor, and to inform the Dutchess County Civil Service Department  that the same positions are abolished.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD AS FOLLOWS:

1. That the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby abolished the position of Bookkeeper to the Supervisor, pursuant to N.Y. Town Law Section 29 (15) and hereby inform the Dutchess County Civil Service Department that such position or description of duties no longer exists within the Town, and is stricken from its Handbook, effective January 8, 2013;

2. That the Town Board of the Town of Stanford confirms that there is no position created for Confidential Secretary to the Supervisor, pursuant to N.Y. Town Law Section 29 (15), or if any such position or description of duties heretofore was approved by the Town Board, it is now abolished by the Town Board, and it hereby informs the Dutchess County Civil Service Department that such position no longer exists within the Town, and is stricken from the Handbook, effective January 8, 2013.

3. That the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby creates the position of Comptroller, pursuant to N.Y. Town Law Section 34, effective January 8, 2013.  Such position shall be exempt in jurisdictional class as provided for in the rules for the Classified Civil Service of Dutchess County, and

4. That the Comptroller, as such position is hereby created, shall be the accounting officer of the Town of Stanford, pursuant to N.Y. Town Law Section 124, and

5. That the Town Board is hereby authorized to advertise for candidates for the position of Comptroller, if necessary, and to appoint a Comptroller for the Town of Stanford by further resolution of the Town Board.

Motion made by: Councilman Mark D’Agostino

Seconded by: Councilman Joseph Norton

Further discussion followed regarding this part-time comptroller position: 25 hours per week, salary to be between $16,000 and $25,000, to start January 8th, 2013 to insure a smooth transition and to have the position advertised in the local papers as well as the Poughkeepsie Journal.  After various comments by several members of the Board, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to end the discussion and call for the vote.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Resolution # 54 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town Board members present and certified this 20th day of December 2012.

Mark D’Agostino, with Joseph Norton amending parts, made another motion to have a Budget Resolution to the 2013 Budget as follows:          

BUDGET RESOLUTION #55 OF 2012

The Town Board of the Town of Stanford resolves to amend the 2013 Budget as follows: in 00-01-1220-44: $25,000 for comptroller salary ($20.00 per hour, 25 hours per week), $2,000 for training; decrease bookkeeper salary by $49,557.00 in 00-01-1220-40 and move the difference ($24,557.00) into the contingency account 00-01-1940-00.

This Budget resolution was seconded by Joseph Norton.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – abstained; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried and Resolution #55 of 2012, was adopted and certified this 20th day of December 2012.


A further motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to have this ad out in the paper tomorrow to run for the weekend.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.
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A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to have Tom Dewhirst and himself interview the comptroller candidates.  Discussion followed regarding having a Board meeting to interview or not.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  
3. DARLING MINE EXPANSION: After discussion between the Board and the Attorney for the Town, Virginia Stern made a motion, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to send a letter, as read, to the DEC regarding the concerns stated.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  An additional motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to put aside $500,000 in a fund to be used for legal, planning and environmental consultations and to create parameters for future mine expansions.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

4. STANFORD SAND & GRAVEL MINE EXPANSION: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to write a letter to the DEC stating that the Town does not want to be lead agency in this application.  Duffy Layton, owner, made several comments.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes. 

5. Insurance policy renewal – already covered.

6. BANGALL PARKING: After discussion of the Bangall Postmistress’s request to have a designated parking spot in the Town-owned parking area for the times that the Post Office is open, and with mention made that Board members Shafer and Norton had been working on the parking issues in that area, a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern to permit this request.  Discussion followed.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.  Motion did not carry.

7A. DEPUTY TOWN CLERK SALARY: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to have one of the part-time deputy Town Clerks’ salary reinstated - 422 hours per year at $14.82 per hour = $6,550.71 per year – and have the 2013 budget amended to include this amount.  Discussion followed. Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Motion carried.

7B. N. E. TRANSPORTATION PROJECT / BUS SERVICE: As the $1,000 for Stanford’s share of this service was omitted from the 2013 Budget, Virginia Stern made a motion to have this amount reinstated and have the budget amended accordingly.  The motion was seconded by Johanna Shafer with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.  Mention was made that a contract will be written for this service. Motion carried.

7C. REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR A CONSULTANT FOR THE MASTER PLAN S.E.Q.R.: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Virginia Stern, to put out an RFP for a consultant to do a SEQR review for the Master Plan.  The deadline for this RFP would be February 1st, 2013 at 1:00 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

NEW BUSINESS:                          (1, 2 and 3 already covered)

4. SUBDIVISION MORATORIUM: As the current moratorium would expire February 10, 2013, Attorney Bogle suggested that a draft local law to extend it be sent to Dutchess County Planning for their review.  A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Virginia Stern, to forward the draft law.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; 
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Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Another motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton to hold a Special Meeting / Public Hearing for the draft moratorium extension and then hold the Board’s Workshop on Thursday, February 7th, 2013 at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

5. APPROVE TEMPORARY ADMINISTRATOR: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to appoint Councilman Joe Norton as the temporary administrator in Supervisor Stern’s absence from January 12th to January 26th, 2013.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

6. ADVERTISE FOR PAYROLL FIRM: After discussion, with Attorney Bogle stating that the 2012 Procurement Policy requires that three proposals be received for such services, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to remove the word “advertise” from the Procurement Policy and make it “solicit.”  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.  With two other companies’ quotes in hand, a second motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to accept Paychex as the new payroll company for the Town starting with the January 3rd, 2013 payroll, and to have the Supervisor or a Town Board member execute all required documents.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

7. ADVERTISE FOR TRANSFER STATION EMPLOYEE: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to have an ad placed for a Transfer Station custodian.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

8. ADVERTISE FOR TWO MEMBERS FOR THE BOARD OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to have the Clerk place an ad for two new members for the Grievance Board.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  

9. RDA SYSTEM TRAINING COSTS: After discussion, this matter was tabled.

10. RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS:
RESOLUTION #56 OF 2012

TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM THE HAUNTED HOUSE ACCOUNT

Motion made by: Mark D’Agostino

Seconded by: Johanna Shafer


WHEREAS, funds have been expended to cover expenditures for the installation of the basketball hoops at the Rec. Park by JEZ Enterprises,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford authorizes the transfer of $1,140.00 from the Haunted House account to the General Fund account to cover said expenses and pay the bill to JEZ Enterprises.


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.


Resolution #56 of 2012 approved for this fund transfer by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members, and certified this 20th day of December 2012.

11 RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS TO THE HIGHWAY GARAGE CAPITAL PROJECT ACCOUNT:

RESOLUTION #57 OF 2012

Motion made by: Joseph Norton

Seconded by: Johanna Shafer


WHEREAS, expenses for the Highway Garage Capital project were approved by the Town Board at the December 20th, 2012 meeting, and


Town Board Minutes

12/20/12, page 6

WHEREAS, a motion has been made to transfer funds from the General Fund balance to the Highway Garage Capital Project Fund to cover additional expenses,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby resolves to transfer $8,730.50 from the General Fund balance to the Highway Garage Capital Project fund to cover the expenses incurred for a new well.


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.


Resolution #57 of 2012 approved for this fund transfer by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members, and certified this 20th day of December 2012.

12. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION #58 OF 2012

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

Motion made by Mark D’Agostino

Seconded by Thomas Dewhirst


Discussion followed with Councilman D’Agostino adding that this budget resolution should not include any payments to Shelley Day who came in to help train the new Bookkeeper on the RDA System.  He was assured that there were none in this resolution.

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2012 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2012 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
      Decrease

00-06-7140-20 – Playground equipment

    
      $ 904.00  
______


00-06-7140-21 – Playground: basketball hoops installation                $ 1,140.00




00-06-7140-40 - Playgrounds

__                      
       $ 1,696.00



00-06-7180-40 – Pond



    
       

     $ 1,500.00


00-06-7310-40 – Youth Programs



        

       $ 1,100.00


00-08-9010-80 – Retirement





__             $ 3,551,00


00-08-9060-80 – Medical Insurance



       $ 3,551.00








TOTAL:

      $ 7,291.00       $ 6,151.00
 

Revenues

00-5031 – Haunted House account transfer


     $ 1,140.00


      






TOTAL:
                 $ 1,140.00  


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  This Budget Resolution did not pass.  After further discussion, another vote was taken on the resolution: Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Budget Resolution #58 of 2012 was approved by the majority of the Town Board members of the Town of Stanford and certified this 20th day of December 2012.  Discussion continued regarding a planned special meeting of the Board for earlier in the month.

13. HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:

                                              RESOLUTION #59 OF 2012

HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern
Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2012 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,
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NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2012 Highway Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease


01-04-5110-10 – General Repairs-salaries

$ 20,000.00





01-04-5130-10 – Machinery – salaries

$ 2,000.00





01-04-5142-10 – Snow -salaries





$ 22,000.00


01-08-9010-80 – Retirement






$ 6,347.00


01-08-9060-80 – Medical Insurance


$ 6,347.00









TOTAL:        $ 28,347.00
            $ 28,347.00


Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Budget Resolution #59 of 2012 unanimously approved by the Town Board of Town of Stanford and certified this 20th day of December 2012.
6. APPROVAL OF DECEMBER 2012 ABSTRACTS: 

The December 2012 Abstract of Claims were approved for payment as follows on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer: General Fund check numbers 23186, 23188, 23190-23192, 23195, 23197-23198, 23200-23260 {JC Fund, check # 23189} in the amount of $92,256.74; Highway Fund, check numbers 23193-23194, 23196, 23199, 23261-23287 in the amount of $106,826.79; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #23288, in the amount of $704.65; Capital Project Account-New Garage, check #23289-23290, in the amount of $8,730.50.  Total of Abstract #12 for December of 2012: $208,518.68. 

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – abstained; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

Councilman Norton made mention that there was something wrong with his last paycheck for the year.  

On the advice of Attorney Bogle, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session at 11:10 PM regarding an employee complaint.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


A motion to go out of the Executive Session, with no decisions made, and then to adjourn the regular meeting at 11:25 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk   


